The Maryland Public Policy Institute

PIMLICO, LAUREL, AND MARYLAND'S HORSE RACING SUBSIDY: MYTHS VS. FACTS



The Maryland Public Policy Institute

Published by The Maryland Public Policy Institute One Research Court, Suite 450 Rockville, Maryland 20850 240.686.3510 mdpolicy.org

Copyright © 2020

Nothing written here is to be construed as the official opinion of the Maryland Public Policy Institute or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before the Maryland General Assembly.

PIMLICO, LAUREL, AND MARYLAND'S HORSE RACING SUBSIDY: MYTHS VS. FACTS

BY CAROL PARK

ON MAY 7TH, 2020, MARYLAND'S HORSE RACING ADVOCATES ACHIEVED A MAJOR VICTORY. Gov. Larry Hogan allowed the controversial Racing and Community Development Act of 2020¹ (RCDA) to become law without his signature,² thereby authorizing the Maryland Stadium Authority to issue \$375 million in bonds to replace the state's two main horse racetracks with gold-plated facilities. If everything works out as planned, Laurel Park in Anne Arundel County will be renovated first in 2021, then Pimlico Race Course in Baltimore will be renovated next, into a multi-use facility for racing and other events. While much uncertainties lie ahead due to the ongoing global COVID-19 pandemic, the state hopes to issue bonds in 2021. The Maryland Stadium Authority also recently issued a request for proposal for architects who would like to redesign the tracks.³

In short, the RCDA epitomizes Maryland's recent history of fiscal imprudence. Assuming no cost overruns, overhauling the two racetracks will cost \$389 million. To finance the project, the state will jeopardize its AAA bond rating by borrowing \$348 million in a form of 30-year bonds. The cost of repaying the bonds will be \$17 million a year over 30 years — a total of \$510 million. As shown in Table 1, \$17 million annual debt service will be funded from revenue that the horse racing industry currently receives from Maryland casinos.⁴ Some of those subsidies were set to expire in 2032, with the revenue redirected to education, but the RCDA will extend the life of those horse racing subsidies to cover the 30-year repayment period.

After issuing bonds, the remaining cost of the racetrack project is \$41 million. This portion will be paid for using \$24 million that will be in the Racetrack Facility Renewal Account (RFRA, a slot gaming-funded account set aside for racetrack capital improvements) by March 2021 and a one-time \$17 million payout from the Maryland Lottery.⁵ As shown in Table 2, the total taxpayer burden of the project adds up to hefty \$551 million.

The state of Maryland and its taxpayers will assume all financial risks of the project. Until this year, Pimlico and Laurel were both owned by The Stronach Group (TSG), an Ontario-based company

	DEBT SERVICE FOR THE REPAYMENT OF 30-YEAR BONDS
TABLE IS SUMMART OF ANNUAL	. DEBT SERVICE FOR THE REPAIRIENT OF 30-TEAR BOINDS

SOURCE	DESCRIPTION	AMOUNT
RACETRACK FACILITY RENEWAL ACCOUNT (RFRA)	SLOT FUNDED ACCOUNT SET ASIDE FOR RACETRACK FACILITIES AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS.	\$8.5M
PURSE DEDICATION ACCOUNT (PDA)	SLOT FUNDED ACCOUNT DEDICATED TO PURSES FOR WINNING RACES. ("HORSEMEN'S CONTRIBUTION.")	\$5M
LOCAL IMPACT GRANT	SLOT MONEY SET ASIDE FOR COMMUNITY AIDS TO LOCALITIES AFFECTED BY GAMBLING.	\$3.5M
ANNUAL DEBT SERVICE	PRINCIPAL + 2.7% INTEREST.	\$17M
TOTAL COST OF REPAYMENT OVER 30 YEARS	\$17 MILLION X 30 YEARS.	\$510M

TABLE 2: SUMMARY OF THE PROJECT COSTS			
FINANCING METHODS	AMOUNT		
A. BOND	\$348M		
ANNUAL DEBT SERVICE ON BONDS	\$17M		
MATURATION PERIOD	30 YEARS		
TOTAL FINANCIAL BURDEN FOR THE STATE TAXPAYERS (BOND-ONLY)	\$510M		
B. RACETRACK FACILITY RENEWAL ACCOUNT	\$24M		
C. ONE-TIME PAYOUT FROM THE MARYLAND LOTTERY	\$17M		
TOTAL FINANCIAL BURDEN FOR THE STATE TAXPAYERS (THE PROJECT)	\$551M		

headed by billionaire Frank Stronach. But under the RCDA, Pimlico and Laurel ownerships will be transferred to Baltimore City and Anne Arundel County, respectively (or both to the Maryland Stadium Authority). Meanwhile, TSG will become tenant of the newly constructed facilities and run the Preakness Stakes, the second jewel of the Triple Crown thoroughbred racing series. In addition, a horse training facility in Bowie, also owned by TSG, will be transferred to the state and made available for other uses.

RACING AWAY WITH SUBSIDIES: MYTHS VS. FACTS

In an attempt to correct misunderstandings and half-truths that ultimately led to the RCDA, the Maryland Public Policy Institute examined nine myths surrounding Maryland's horse racing industry and the subsidies they receive. This section seeks to explain why the project should be halted immediately and why handing out taxpayer-funded subsidies to the horse racing industry is a misguided policy.

MYTH #1: Maryland's horse racing industry does not receive enough government subsidy. **FACT:** From 2011-2019, Maryland handed out over \$450 million to the horse racing industry.

In 2011, Maryland legislature established the RFRA and the Purse Dedication Account, thereby authorizing 1 percent of state casino slot proceeds to annually go toward improving the racetracks and 5 percent to go toward fattening the horse racing prizes.⁶ As a result, Maryland's horse racing industry received over \$450 million in casino subsidies between 2011 and 2019 — more money than Maryland's football and baseball stadiums.⁷ (See Figure 1.)

As Maryland lawmakers debate how to fill CO-VID-19 induced budget holes, lawmakers should



Source: Maryland Lottery and Gaming Control Agency Financial Reports (2011-2019)

look to eliminate questionable subsidies and other spending. Horse racing subsidies are taxpayerfunded handouts to wealthy horse owners (many of whom are out-of-state) and wealthy track owners. Due to lack of oversight and transparency, it is unknown to the public how the state's horse racing subsidies are being spent. For instance, in 2016, the state gave \$1.7 million to TSG to build new dormitories for Laurel Park track workers a project that was to be finished by 2017. As of 2019, the facilities were unfinished, and there is controversy over where the public money went.⁸

MYTH #2: The project will be paid entirely by existing horse racing subsidies.

FACT: Many of the subsidies were set to expire in the coming years, but now they will be extended to cover the 30-year bond repayment period.

The key debate surrounding the RCDA was over extending the subsidies. Under previous law, slot subsidies for the RFRA and another horse racing account, the Park Heights Grant, were only guaranteed through 2032, the 16th anniversary of Maryland casinos.⁹ Under the new law, the subsidies will be extended at least through 2051. Since the RFRA receives between \$10 to \$20 million¹⁰ a year and the Park Heights Grant receives about \$9 million¹¹ a year, this adds up to at least \$361 million in additional horse racing subsidy.

Alternately, what happens when casino revenues decrease in some years, as it did in 2020 due to COVID-19 related casino shutdowns?¹² The Racetrack Facility Renewal Account receives 1 percent of slot revenue, the Purse Dedication Account receives 5 percent, and the Local Impact Grant receives 5.5 percent (of which 18 percent goes to the Park Heights).¹³ But if slot revenues plummet in the future, there may not be enough revenue flowing into those accounts to fulfill the \$17 million annual debt service. If that happens, the state would inevitably make up the \$17 million repayment obligation by dipping into other funds.

MYTH #3: The project does not take revenue from other funding priorities. **FACT:** The project will take revenue from education.

Under previous law, the slot funds dedicated to the RFRA was supposed to start flowing into the state's Education Trust Fund after the 16-year anniversary of Maryland's casino openings.¹⁴ Under the new law, the slot funds would instead continue flowing into the RFRA for another 19 years. According to Joseph Bryce, a lobbyist representing the Maryland Jockey Club, about 30 percent of the racetrack project's

As Maryland lawmakers debate how to fill COVID-19 induced budget holes, lawmakers should look to eliminate questionable subsidies and other spending.

price tag, or \$112.5 million, will be diverted from the Education Trust Fund.¹⁵ Potentially, the amount diverted could be a lot more than \$112.5 million, when taking into account possible cost overruns and revenue shortfalls.

This year, the state General Assembly also passed a bill that authorizes a \$32 billion overhaul of the state's education system.¹⁶ Although Governor Hogan vetoed the bill, the veto can be overridden in the next legislative session. As the state debates that spending, one should question whether diverting resources away from schools to rebuild horse racetracks is a sound policy decision. Although criticisms can be made of Maryland's education spending, few people would argue that public education funding should be a lower priority than refurbishing two horse racetracks.

MYTH #4: The project will incur no other hidden costs.

FACT: Various tax exemptions under the RCDA are additional costs for the state.

The RCDA authorizes various tax exemptions.¹⁷ They include:

- 1. Sales and use tax exemptions for purchase of construction materials and other equipment by January 2026.
- 2. Property tax exemption for improvements at Pimlico and Laurel.
- 3. Recordation and transfer tax exemptions for the transfers of Pimlico and Laurel.

Maryland is providing these tax exemptions to reduce the stated cost of the project, as the state is financing the project through borrowing. But these exemptions are revenue that the state will give up, as compared to if a private developer were to redevelop the tracks. That said, Maryland also often rewards tax exemptions to private companies in attempts to make up for the state's subpar business and tax climate. Generally, such targeted tax breaks for special interest groups are ineffective, wasteful, and unfair for the state's lower-income taxpayers.¹⁸

MYTH #5: Keeping Pimlico around will drive Park Heights's economic development. FACT: Having a racetrack is not a solution to Park Height's deep rooted problems.

As Maryland Public Policy Institute Chief Economist Stephen J.K. Walters pointed out in a 2018 op-ed, "The neighborhood surrounding Pimlico is not decaying and poor *in spite* of the track, but at least partly *because* of it." Walters argues that a project with a footprint of Pimlico's size is incompatible with a prosperous neighborhood.¹⁹ Local perspectives echo this view. Willard Dixon, the president of the Park Heights Community Council, is very skeptical whether keeping Pimlico around will benefit the residents. "There's <u>not</u> a lot of economic activity that's generated that benefits the immediate area around the racetrack," he said last year. "I don't know how additional festivals or carnivals or other types of events are going to serve this community."²⁰

According to Stacey Patton, research professor at Morgan State University in Baltimore, residents of Park Heights are more concerned about the immediate problems of drug, crime, poverty, unemployment, and abandoned homes, than about losing a horse racetrack. In a 2019 essay, she quotes Melvin Ward, a local restaurant owner in the Park Heights: "I don't think the neighborhood will get worse if they move the Preakness to Laurel. Pimlico is not a sign of life for this neighborhood... Horse racing is dead. The Preakness does nothing for the community. If it leaves, things will be the same as they always are here."²¹

MYTH #6: The Project will preserve many good jobs in Maryland. **FACT:** Most horse racetrack workers work in horrible conditions and are poorly compensated.

Supporters of the project argue that the industry accounts for tens of thousands of jobs in Maryland — a dubious claim considering the rapidly declining number of races and racing horses bred in Maryland. (See Myth #7.) Sure, the project will create some jobs to rebuild and maintain the race-

Supporters of the project argue that the industry accounts for tens of thousands of jobs in Maryland — a dubious claim considering the rapidly declining number of races and racing horses bred in Maryland.

tracks. These are, however, not the type of jobs that Maryland should be subsidizing to keep nor create in the state. Labor conditions at horse racetracks are typically very poor — minimum wage workers working seven days a week without additional compensation.

TABLE 3: AMOUNT WAGERED, PIMLICO AND LAUREL (2014-2018)					
YEAR	PIMLICO	LAUREL	TOTAL WAGERED		
2014	49.3M	71.8M	121.1M		
2015	42.9M	74.8M	117.7M		
2016	28.4M	72.5M	100.9M		
2017	22.2M	70.4M	92.6M		
2018	19.5M	68.IM	87.6M		

Source: Maryland Racing Commission 2018 Annual Report

Despite \$450 million in subsidies, working conditions at Maryland racetracks have not improved over the years. This suggests that the public money reduces racetrack labor costs rather than boosts workers wages, and the money goes straight into the pockets of the wealthy horse racers and track owners and do not trickle down to the industry's workers. In 2003, the Baltimore Sun characterized the housing for Maryland racetrack workers as "slum-like living quarters."²² In 2019, the Sun wrote of conditions at Laurel Park: "animal troughs used as sinks, widespread mold, no food preparation or refrigeration facilities, and 32 employees using one shower..." According to Mike Gimbel, a drug addiction expert who works with track workers, "Their living conditions are like a third world country."23

MYTH #7: Horse racing is America's beloved sport; therefore, Maryland should invest in it. **FACT:** Horse racing has been rapidly losing popularity in Maryland and the rest of the country.

Horse racing in America is on marked decline. The industry has been declining in terms of the number of tracks, the total attendance, and the amount of wagers placed by bettors.²⁴ Between 2002 and 2018, horse racing handles in the U.S. fell from \$15 billion to \$11 billion.²⁵ A 2016 Harris poll found that just 1 percent of Americans list horse racing as their favorite sport, a decline from 4 percent back in 1985.²⁶ As a result, some 36 horse race tracks across the country have closed since 2000.²⁷

The amount wagered at Pimlico and Laurel also declined sharply over the years, from a total of \$121.1 million in 2014 to just \$87.6 million in 2018. ²⁸ See Table 3. (Note: one-day Preakness handles are not included in the reported Pimlico figures.)

Horse racing's rapid decline can be partly explained by legalization of betting on other sports in many states. According to an *SB Nation* article, legal betting on other sports has clear advantages over horse racing: "Sport betting will engage users with a product that will be designed for mobile from the start, and will cost gamblers less than the average racing bet... Racing wagers, depending on track and type, can cost from 15 to 26 percent. A standard sports bet, meanwhile, costs the bettor about 5 percent of the wager."²⁹

MYTH #8: Horse racing is an honorable tradition — Maryland should fight to keep it. **FACT:** Horse deaths and doping scandals have undermined the image of the "sport of the kings."

During the racing season of 2019, horror stories of horse deaths at Santa Anita Park in California triggered widespread animal cruelty accusations by the media. Some 37 horses died at Santa Anita that season.³⁰ Pimlico faced similar media attention in 2016 when two horses died on the same

Horse racing's rapid decline can be partly explained by legalization of betting on other sports in many states.

Preakness day.³¹ According to the Jockey Club, at least 225 horses died of injury at Pimlico³² and Laurel³³ between 2009 and 2019.

One of the biggest image problem in horse racing relates to "doping" — administering illegal or tightly restricted medications to horses to enhance their performance. Doping often involves anabolic steroids, snake venom, and water and sugar that are forcefully fed into a horse's stomach through its nose.³⁴ Shockingly enough, some 90 percent of U.S. thoroughbred trainers admits to illegal doping.³⁵ These image problems would naturally discourage private investment in the industry, further threatening the industry's already gloomy future. Yet, the Maryland legislature continues to invest in this inhumane industry.

MYTH #9: Subsidy can reverse horse racing's decline in Maryland.

FACT: Despite subsidies, the horse racing industry continues to lose money in Maryland historically.

Perhaps the biggest myths of all is the notion that public subsidy can reverse horse racing's decline in Maryland. Horse racing has been a money losing industry in Maryland for decades, with or without subsidies. In 2008, which was before a portion of the state's slot funds was earmarked for horse racing, combined operating losses at Pimlico and Laurel totaled \$12 million.³⁶ In 2018, exactly a decade later, combined operating losses for the two racetracks was \$14.5 million.³⁷ (See Table 4.) In other words, state subsidies have been mostly offsetting the two racetracks' losses, which would have been steeper without the subsidies.

To make matters worse, what will happen if TSG, despite signing a long-term contract to operate the racetracks, decides to back out because of continuing financial losses? After all, the upgraded racetracks will require considerable expenditure for upkeep, but there is no promise that the new tracks will attract more revenue-generating audiences or wagering. Continued operating losses, or even steeper losses, are possible in the future, and no one can guarantee that TSG will not simply default, leaving the state with a white elephant.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS: HALT THE PROJECT NOW AND MOVE THE PREAKNESS TO LAUREL

In light of the myths discussed in this report, Maryland should halt the track renovation project immediately to limit sunk costs and avoid more debts. Terminating the project now, before renovations have begun, will save state taxpayers more than half a billion dollars and protect Maryland's credit rating. As Maryland's experience with the Purple Line Metrorail project demonstrates, the state cannot continue to issue bonds to fund boondoggle projects and expect to maintain good bond ratings. In May, Fitch Ratings downgraded the \$313 million Maryland Economic Corporation senior private activity bonds from BBB- to BB.³⁸

Upon halting the project, the state should seriously reconsider the option that TSG had strongly recommended in 2019: close Pimlico, move the Preakness Stakes to Laurel, and focus on upgrading Laurel Park. After all, TSG had already invested about 87 percent of the RFRA funds in Laurel

TABLE 4: PIMLICO AND LAUREL COMBINED OPERATING LOSS (2018)					
TRACK	REVENUE	EXPENSES	TOTAL		
PIMLICO	\$26.5M	\$33.5M	-\$7.M		
LAUREL	\$39.5M	\$47.M	-\$7.5M		
TOTAL	\$66.M	\$80.5M	-\$14.5M		

Source: The Baltimore Sun

between 2011 to 2018, which was a wise business move: Pimlico is only used 12 times a year while Laurel hosts about 160 racing days a year. ³⁹ As Tim Ritvo, a former chief operating officer of TSG, often argued, Maryland is too small to maintain two racetracks, especially when one is used only 12 times a year.⁴⁰

It would be heartbreaking to see the Preakness Stakes move out of Baltimore, but there is

Perhaps the biggest myths of all is the notion that public subsidy can reverse horse racing's decline in Maryland.

something many people don't realize: Baltimore lost the Preakness once before and it was not the end of the world. The Preakness moved out of Baltimore in 1889 and did not return until two decades later. During most of those years, the Preakness was hosted at the Gravesend Race Track on Coney Island.⁴¹

If the Preakness does decamp to Laurel, it will still be held in Maryland — just 20 minutes away from Baltimore. Baltimore hotels and restaurants would still attract Preakness tourists. Meanwhile, all the proposed economic benefits of the Preakness would stay in Maryland, and more of the slot subsidies would flow into the Education Trust Fund.

The existing Pimlico site should be repurposed into a year-round multi-use facility for retail, events, and other sports — a fully private enterprise that would benefit Park Heights residents. Instead of forcing state taxpayers to take on a risky investment in horse racing, Maryland should let experienced private developers jump in. The biggest advantage of a year-round multiuse facility would be diversified job creation: more than 40 percent of working age residents in Park Heights currently are not working.⁴² In terms of potential for economic development, pouring tens of millions of dollars into a rarely used horse racetrack does not come close to a year-round facility that would create hundreds of new full-time retail and service jobs.

Ultimately, having a fancy horse racetrack is not going to convince people to live in Baltimore. Last year, Baltimore City's population dropped to below 600,000 — the lowest in a century.⁴³ The only solution to this would be to make Baltimore a more attractive place to live. Just as addressing crime and schools without heat are crucial to attracting new residents, so is reducing the city's property tax rate, which is currently more than double the rate of all other counties. Also important is public leadership that does not throw taxpayers' money at pig-in-a-poke schemes that ultimately only benefit well-connected corporations.

In the end, it is up to sage leaders to accurately identify which policies can truly transform Baltimore in the long run. While there are many policies that can make a difference, rebuilding a horse racetrack for once-a-year party is not one that will change Baltimore's future.

CAROL PARK is a Senior Policy Analyst at the Maryland Public Policy Institute. She holds an M.A. degree in economics from the Yale University. Previously, she worked as a policy analyst at the Independent Institute and the Reason Foundation. I. Maryland General Assembly, Senate Bill 987, http://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2020RS/ bills/sb/sb0987E.pdf

 Jeff Barker: "Landmark Plan to Preserve Preakness Stakes in Baltimore Will Become a Law Without Governor's Signature," *The Baltimore Sun*, May 7, 2020, https://www. baltimoresun.com/sports/horse-racing/bs-md-preakness-baltimore-20200507-m6s6bfadknb5bcwajwqpxte4je-story.html

 Ed Gunts, "Pimilico makeover repositions racetrack as events venue, community hub." Baltimore Fishbowl, August 27, 2020, https://baltimorefishbowl.com/stories/ pimilico-makeover-repositions-racetrack-as-events-venue-community-hub/ 4. Pamela Wood, "Maryland Lawmakers Have an Ambitious Plan to Renovate Pimlico and Laurel Racecourses. Here Are They Key Details," *The Baltimore Sun*, February 25, 2020, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pol-ga-new-racetrack-explainer-20200225-asbrfxnqovg5hnhpr23medbc5u-story.html

5. Ibid.

6. Doug Donovan, "Pimlico Owners Spent Almost 90 Percent of Maryland Renovation Funds at Laurel," *The Baltimore Sun*, February 26, 2019, https://www.baltimoresun.com/ politics/bs-md-pimlico-stronach-money-20190220-story.html

7. Maryland Lottery and Gaming Control Agency, FY 2011-2019 Casino Gaming Revenue, https://www.mdgaming.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/2019-Fiscal-Year-Review.pdf

8. Doug Donovan, "In 2016, Md. Horse Racing Regulators Gave Stronach \$1.7 Million to Build New Dorms for Track Workers. What Happened?" The Washington Post, July 9, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/in-2016-md-horse-racingregulators-gave-stronach-17-million-to-build-new-dorms-for-track-workers-whathappened/2019/07/09/819ea54e-9f7a-11e9-9ed4-c9089972ad5a_story.html

9. Luke Broadwater and Pamela Wood, "Before Deal to Keep Preakness in Baltimore Can Reach Finish Line, It Will Face Jostling in General Assembly," *The Baltimore Sun*, October 8, 2019, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pol-preaknesspolitics-20191008-55[gxuydpra2vbd6kddoixp3ay-story.html

10. MB Kalinich, "Pimlico, Laurel Park Ownership to Change If Bill Passes," *Past The* Wire, February 22, 2020, https://pastthewire.com/pimlico-laurel-park-ownership-tochange-if-bill-passes/

11. Pamela Wood, "Officials Want \$375 Million to Renovate Pimlico and Laurel Tracks. Who Would Pay for It?" The Baltimore Sun, October 10, 2019, https://www. baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pol-racetrack-explainer-20191010-pwrubh6amvhuhbg3tvogtzin4-story.html

12. Jeff Clabaugh, "Lost State Revenue from Coronavirus-Closed Maryland Casinos Nears \$149 Million," WTOP, June 8, 2020, https://wtop.com/business-finance/2020/06/ lost-state-revenue-from-coronavirus-closed-maryland-casinos-is-adding-up/

13. MB Kalinich, "Pimlico, Laurel Park Ownership to Change If Bill Passes." 14. Stephen J.K. Walters, "In Maryland, Is It Schools vs. Racetracks?" The Washington Post, October 8, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/10/08/maryland-is-it-schools-vs-racetracks/

15. Holden Wilen, "Baltimore County Lawmakers Question Impacts of Pimlico Proposal on Timonium Fairgrounds," *The Baltimore Business Journal*, January 31, 2020, https://www.bizjournals.com/baltimore/news/2020/01/31/baltimore-county-lawmakers-question-impact-of.html

16. Luke Broadwater, "Maryland Senate Passes Sweeping Schools Reform Bill With Amendments That Would Halt Plan In Bad Economy," The Baltimore Sun, March 17, 2020, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pol-kirwan-commission-maryland-senate-amended-passage-20200317-z3pnhagkcrh75pjmvf2xrntuxe-story.html 17. Maryland General Assembly, Senate Bill 987

18. Michael Lafaive, "Think Corporate Welfare isn't a waste? Read these studies," *The Hill*, December 27, 2018, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/421991-think-corporatewelfare-isnt-a-waste-read-these-studies

19. Stephen J.K. Walters, "Time for Preakness to Move On — And Out," The Baltimore Sun, June 22, 2018, https://www.baltimoresun.com/opinion/op-ed/bs-ed-op-0624-preakness-laurel-20180618-story.html

20. Jean Marbella, "Will Transforming Pimlico's Track Also Transform Its Neighborhood?" The Baltimore Sun, October 5, 2019, https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/ baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-pimlico-community-20191005-mmrg6rtwojbm3hqh4sc2ucqwqu-story.html

21. Stacy Patton, "A Black Neighborhood's Complicated Relationship with The Home of The Preakness," *The Undefeated*, May 16, 2019, https://theundefeated.com/features/ baltimore-black-neighborhood-complicated-relationship-with-the-home-of-preakness/

22. Tom Keyser, "'Life is Raw' On Backstretch," The Baltimore Sun, March 18, 2003, https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-2003-03-18-0303180376-story.html 23. Doug Donovan, "Baltimore Del. Mosby Calls for 'Immediate Inspection' of Living Quarters for Laurel Park Backstretch Workers," The Baltimore Sun, march 26, 2019, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-nick-mosby-laurel-20190326-story.html 24. Tim Baynham, "The Decline of America's First Pastime: Horse Racing's Descent Into Irrelevance," The Medium, June 24, 2017, https://medium.com/@tpbesq/the-decline-of-americas-first-pastime-horse-racing-s-descent-into-irrelevance-bdd686613e24 25. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/29/sports/horse-deaths-kentucky-derby.html 26. Bob Stamper, "What's Behind the Decline in Horse Racing's Popularity?" The Winchestor Feed Company, December 14, 2017, https://www.winchesterfeed.com/ whats-behind-the-decline-in-horse-racing-s-popularity/

27. Frank Esposito and Stephen Edelson, "Horse Racing Deaths Amount As States Spend Billions To Keep Tracks Alive," *The York Daily Record*, October 29, 2019, https:// www.ydr.com/in-depth/sports/horses/2019/10/29/horse-racing-deaths-taxes-subsidies/2274763001/

28. Maryland Racing Commission, 2018 Annual Report, http://www.dllr.state.md.us/racing/mrcannrep2018.pdf

29. Jessica Chapel, "Horse Betting Will Have To Modernize, Or Else Legal Sports Gambling Will Leave It Behind," *The SB Nation*, May 18, 2018, https://www.sbnation. com/2018/5/18/17366182/horse-racing-betting-gambling-industry-supreme-court 30."37 Racehorses Have Died At Santa Anita Park Since December," *The NPR*, November 4, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/11/04/775982594/37-racehorses-havedied-at-santa-ana-park-since-december

31. Dillon Mullan and Cindy Boren, "Two Horses Die In First Four Races On Preakness Saturday," *The Washington Post*, May 22, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/early-lead/wp/2016/05/21/horse-dies-after-winning-first-race-of-preaknesssaturday/

32. The Jockey Club, Equine Fatality Summary: Pimlico, http://jockeyclub.com/pdfs/eid/ Pimlico.pdf

33. The Jockey Club, Equine Fatality Summary: Laurel Park, http://jockeyclub.com/pdfs/eid/LaurelPark.pdf

34. Christopher Moraff, "Horse Doping Reigns in The Sport of Kings," *The Philandelphia*, May 17, 2012, https://www.phillymag.com/news/2012/05/17/doping-horse-racingpreakness/

35. Joe Drape and Walt Bogdanich, "A Derby Win, But A Troubled Record For A Trainer," *The New York Times*, May 10, 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/05/11/ sports/trainer-of-kentucky-derby-winner-has-a-troubled-record.html?_r=1 36. Hannah Cho, "Md. Jockey Club Loses Tens of Millions in 2008-2009," *The Baltimore Sun*, March 14, 2011, https://www.baltimoresun.com/business/bs-xpm-2011-03-14-bsbz-jockey-club-financial-losses-20110314-story.html

37. Doug Donovan, "Pimlico Race Course to Ćlose Nearly 7,000 Seats Just a Month Before Thousands Arrive For Preakness Stakes," *The Boltimore Sun*, April 15, 2019, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-pimlico-seats-20190412-story.html 38. Fitch Ratings, "Fitch Downgrades Purple Line Transit Partners' Sr. PABs & TIFIA to 'BB' on Negative Watch," May 7, 2020, https://www.fitchratings.com/research/ infrastructure-project-finance/fitch-downgrades-purple-line-transit-partners-sr-pabstifa-to-bb-on-negative-watch-07-05-2020

39. Doug Donovan and Jeff Baker, "As Pimlico Faded, Its Owners Were Pouring Money into Their Laurel Track. Was Anyone Watching?" *The Baltimore Sun*, https://www.baltimoresun.com/sports/horse-racing/bs-md-pimlico-accountability-20190226-story.html 40. Mary Helen Sprecher, "Will Baltimore Pony Up the Money for A Track Rehab or Will the Preakness Move?" Sports Destination Management, March 6, 2019, https:// www.sportsdestinations.com/destinations/maryland/will-baltimore-pony-money-trackrehab-or-will-prea-16062

 Scott Calvert, "Baltimore Fights To Keep The Preakness," The Wall Street Journal, May 17, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/baltimore-fights-to-keep-the-preakness-11558090801

42. Luke Broadwater, "In Park Heights, A Struggle To Save A Neighborhood — And A Horse Race," The Baltimore Sun, May 13, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-park-heights-redevelopment-20170513-story.html 43.Alison Knezevich, "Baltimore Population Drops Below 600,000, The Lowest Total In A Century, Census Estimates Show," The Baltimore Sun, March 26, 2020, https:// www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-population-estimates-20200326-nebck2k2anbwrcfsbknphsfgwi-story.html

ABOUT THE MARYLAND PUBLIC POLICY INSTITUTE

Founded in 2001, the Maryland Public Policy Institute is a nonpartisan public policy research and education organization that focuses on state policy issues. Our goal is to provide accurate and timely research analysis of Maryland policy issues and market these findings to key primary audiences.

The mission of the Maryland Public Policy Institute is to formulate and promote public policies at all levels of government based on principles of free enterprise, limited government, and civil society.

In order to maintain objectivity and independence, the Institute accepts no government funding and does not perform contract research. The Maryland Public Policy Institute is recognized as a 501 (C) (3) research and education organization under the Internal Revenue Code.

The Maryland Public Policy Institute

One Research Court | Suite 450 | Rockville, Maryland 20850 | mdpolicy.org